EDITORIAL                                               No. 123       March & April  2016
The quill and vellum are out for the last time for me, but not for Parliament!!!!
ANNUAL PARISH MEETING Friday 4th March 2016.

The Parish, by law, is obliged to hold a statutory meeting where all the organisations and groups within the village can meet and report on their activities.  We are trying something new this year in that we will open the main village hall at 18.00hrs for people to come and meet with such organisations that are there and also to speak with Parish Councillors – ask questions and let their views be known.  Hopefully our County Councillor and District Councillors will also attend and be available to all.  We have set the night in order that there is no school to worry about the following day and parents can bring the children with them.  All very informal and hopefully relaxed with free drinks, biscuits and cake. The formal part of the meeting will start at about 19.30 and if you have to go by then, so be it, as they say.  At least you will have shown an interest in your village. The Parish Council will report on the issues of the past year and the ones of which they are aware for the forthcoming year.  I for one, as Chairman, will do my best to answer any questions raised and if I do not know the answer I will say so but I will certainly do my best to find the answer if it is a Parish issue or tell you where you should be able to find the answer.  You may not like some of the answers but at least I will assure you that they will be honest ones.  Please try and make it.                                                                               Barry Warren
Age is just a number.  It’s totally irrelevant unless, of course, you happen to be a bottle of wine.
WILLAND COMMUNITY COMPOSTING SCHEME (WCCS).  

Hello again, I’d like to give a reminder of what is happening down here. We’d like to thank those  who bring their GREEN garden waste material, all nice and fresh, just how we like it! Depositing the material in the dumpy bags (grass) and waste material in the covered bays is ‘proper job’!

Continuing with green waste - pruning's (no more than 1" diameter) and FRESH GRASS greatly assists in the composting.  PLEASE NOTE:   NO brown wood/timber or soil, etc., to be dumped.

We were invited to Willand school to give a presentation to the children in  Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 classes. We were joined in this presentation by Dorothy Anderson from the Willand Allotments Association. Information was given about how green waste material is turned into the final product of sieved compost. The children were then informed as to how vegetables and fruit are grown from seeds, with samples of recently harvested vegetables. The pupils found the talks both informative and amusing.  Thanks were given to Tony Mander, Bill Tobin and Rod Sparks from WCCS and to Dorothy Anderson from the Willand  Allotments Association.  Anne Hawkins (head teacher) and Rosie Roberts were also thanked for arranging and supporting the presentation.

It was agreed that the children would visit both the composting site and allotments during the summer.  It is hoped that with the children’s support and enthusiasm the message of composting will spread. This will also reinforce what is acceptable for depositing, and encourage local residents to join the composting scheme. It is the latter which enables the scheme to continue, thus reducing the amount of garden waste going to landfill sites and our ability to donate to local causes.    

                     Tony Mander 07980472242.  tony@tonymander.plus.com

THE NEW LAW ON MICROCHIPPING DOGS
With effect from 6th April 2016 all dogs in England will be legally required to be microchipped and their details registered on one of the authorised databases such as Petlog. 


How the system will work and what you need to do:
· Puppies must be chipped before 8 weeks of age and the breeder must be the first registered keeper.
· If you have not already had your dog microchipped you can easily get this done by your vet and many organisations.  

When do I need to change my dog’s details on the database?

· When ownership changes

· If you move house

· If you change your phone number

· If your dog dies

What happens if I don’t chip my dog? 
· Police and local authority employees will be issued with microchip reader scanners so that instant enforcement of the law can be carried out

· You may be served a notice by the police or local authority requiring chipping within 21days. You can be fined up to £500 and your dog seized and microchipped at the owner’s expense

Cats and micro-chipping

Although it is not becoming compulsory to microchip cats, vets and other organisations have many cats handed in as strays. Without a microchip, it is difficult to locate the owner easily and get the pet back home where they belong.   For more information on the regulations, please visit:
http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukdsi/2014/9780111122501/contents﻿
(Ed’s note – you may like to know that MDDC, in conjunction with the Dogs Trust, have organised for the Cully Pet Shop, Fore Street, on March 15th between 3.00 and 6.00pm, to provide this service free of charge. No appointment is necessary). 
Don’t let your dog think your instructions are only suggestions.

WILLAND PHARMACY

As part of our NHS contract, we are asking our NHS patients to complete a short and anonymous questionnaire relating to the level of services we provide. The results of the survey will allow us to build on our successful elements, iron out any kinks and improve our service to you.

If you could spare a few minutes, please pick up and complete a questionnaire in your own time and return it to us by placing it in the collection box provided at the front of the shop or alternatively, if you are unable to get to the shop, our driver will be happy to collect it from your home.

Your views are very important to us and we would greatly appreciate your co-operation.         Thank you all,                                             Adis & Penny.

The way to get started is to stop talking and start doing.
WILLAND PRIMARY SCHOOL

Since the Christmas holidays, the children of Willand School have been taking part in a range of exciting educational activities. The School have also been busy yet again competing in numerous sporting events. We have qualified for both the High 5 Netball and Basketball Culm Valley Finals; we wish them good luck. Unfortunately the Year 3/4 and 5/6 football teams have had their fixtures cancelled due to the pitch being waterlogged. Hopefully the weather will improve so that the games can be reorganised soon.

Last term, before the Christmas holidays, Years 5 and 6 took a trip to Cullompton Community College to design and make a wooden Christmas decoration/ornament. They used Computer Assisted Design (CAD) and a laser cutter to create their pieces of work. All the children had a great time and we thank CCC for their time and efforts in helping us to create some wonderful decorations.
This term all the children in the school took part in the Big Garden Birdwatch. Children had to spot and then identify pictures of a variety of birds dotted around the school. The children who matched the most birds correctly were given the opportunity to explore our environmental area early in the morning. They also had the luxury of having bacon and sausage sandwiches prepared for them by members of staff!
Throughout the week beginning the 8th of February, the whole school has been completing activities linked to caring for the environment – which we call EcoWeek.  Key Stage One was visited by the Willand Community Composting group - looking at which materials can and cannot be composted - which they thoroughly enjoyed. The Reception children then created mini-beasts out of ‘junk’ to place on their imaginary compost heap. Years 3 and 4 were visited by Devon County Council focusing on raw resources, recycling and reusing materials. In Years 5 and 6, the children have been creating fashion masterpieces out of recycled materials, ready to present on the catwalk in Willand School’s ‘Trashion’ Show. As well as this, we have also been ensuring that we have switched off lights and projectors to help save energy and the environment (this is something we feel is important to do all year).
On Tuesday the 9th of February the whole school took part in Safer Internet Day (SID). Children focused on ‘Making the Internet a better place’ by looking at the way we interact online. We feel that this will help children in the future to be safe on the Internet.
Thank you for taking the time to read our entry, hopefully next term we will have more sporting successes and fun activities to talk about once again (weather permitting!)                           Honey,  Antonia,  Jack  and  Rose. 

COMMUNITY POLICING

The beginning of the year has started without much to report regarding Policing around the village, which is obviously a good thing. As I write this article, there has been one shed break in Bradninch.   This happened during day-light hours on Sunday 31st January and Power tools were taken. Although this does not relate to this village, it is a reminder that this type of crime does not go away and we can all do a few simple things to help prevent crime.

· RECORD ALL SERIAL NUMBERS OF YOUR POWER TOOLS AND HIGH VALUE ITEMS

· PROPERTY MARK YOUR PROPERTY USING A UV PEN

· USE HIGH QUALITY HEAVY DUTY PADLOCKS

· USE HEAVY DUTY HASPS WITH HIDDEN SECURITY BOLTS

· USE PASSIVE INFRARED  LIGHTS TO LIGHT UP YOUR SHEDS (MOTION SENSOR)

 We have at Cullompton a property engraving kit and should you wish us to
engrave any of your items, please contact me at Cullompton Police station via 
30384@devonandcornwall.pnn.police.uk   or the 101 non-emergency number. 
                                          Many Thanks, PCSO 30384 JONATHAN SIMS
WILLAND PARISH COUNCIL

It is probably best to start with brief updates on issues raised in the last magazine, although we try and update detail on the website and the Facebook page but it is appreciated that not all are into those means of communication.
Grass cutting of verges.
MDDC has written to the Parish Council confirming that it will no longer be cutting grass verges in Willand.
Closure of Play Areas. 
MDDC has agreed to lease Worcester Crescent and Mallow Court Play Areas to the Parish Council for 25 years.  Do we have any local volunteers who will keep an eye on them for us please and hopefully cut the grass, sweep up etc?  John Holmes will carry out a weekly safety inspection for our insurance company and MDDC will be contacted to carry out monthly safety inspections with a fuller annual check.
MDDC will also  lease their  half of  the  Parish Jubilee Field to  the Parish 

Council for 25 years and therefore the grass will be cut more regularly and hopefully make it more useable.  This should also stop further houses being built on it.  We are waiting for MDDC to prepare the lease and handover and then we can look at raising more funds to put some substantive ‘trim trail’ equipment on it for the older children and young adults to use.  Having said that – if we oldies feel up to it we can have a go as well – no discrimination here!

Junction 27 – Eden Westwood (or the latest variation). And so it goes on and we still do not have the local plan! By now you should all have had a news sheet through the door containing a letter from Sir Tim Smit.  We still get PR- stimulated letters in the Gazette for support and to a close observer there still seems to be a shortage of detailed facts.  It is all a bit one sided so it is a case of make your own minds up if you can find sufficient factual information.  For those who attended our long-ago capacity-parish-meeting about the local plan and Junction 27, I can assure you that the fairies are still doing well at the bottom of my garden!

Planning Issues.
We have just heard that the appeal to the Planning Inspector for the solar farm at Stoneshill Farm, at the entrance to the village from Cullompton, has been allowed and so we will have another large area of solar panels to look at.  We have now found out there is an appeal against the refusal of about 70 houses proposed towards Uffculme at the end of the straight.  Willand were not consulted about that.  We still await more news on the Mid Devon Business Park and the proposed extension.  Planning Enforcement – what planning enforcement?  Meetings have resolved one minor issue which was not part of the main concerns.

Moving on, it will be noted elsewhere in the magazine that the Precept for 2016/2017 has been submitted.  Yet again we have had to go for a percentage rise in double figures but that still leaves us more economical than some of our surrounding parishes and in reality will cost you less than a cheap coffee per month.  There are tasks which have to be undertaken and we have to start building up a pool of finance to fund an extension to the cemetery in not-too- many years’ time. We have battled to retain our play areas and secure the future of green open space in the village and that has to be maintained.

Christmas Lights. 
Christmas has been and gone and we had our normal display of lights along the main road. The majority of comments received have been positive. The Main difficulty is that we do not have a ‘centre’ to the village as such on which we could concentrate. The following organisations kindly supported the cost of the lights by way of donation - Willand Community Composting Group, Rayda Plastics and Pencarrie Ltd. Diggerland donated a voucher for us to raffle which will raise further funding.  Our sincere thanks to all for their generosity and support and it is very much appreciated. 

Willand Magazine. 
This will be Brian’s last issue but we hope to retain his advisory services for a little longer.  We have a volunteer to take over but she is not available until April.  We also have another volunteer to help out with various tasks.  Pauline has kindly offered to keep a hand on the tiller for the advertisers for a while longer and we are told that the people who kindly distribute the magazines are prepared to continue – thank you all.  The magazine is a wonderful resource for the village to convey information on a number of topics and issues – provided you read it of course!
Helipad.
The Parish Council have had preliminary exploratory discussions with the Devon Air Ambulance Trust for the provision of a Community Helipad within the village.  The preferred location would be at the Gables Lea end of the Parish Jubilee Field once we have the Lease from Mid Devon District Council. This location would provide easy access for land ambulance and helicopter paramedics would have three entrances from the field to respond to many areas of the village.
The community will be asked to fund a floodlight which can be remotely activated at night from a 10m high pole – probably sited on the corner of the tennis courts.  Much of the works could be carried out by various local firms as a ‘community project’ which would benefit all.   More detailed information will follow but if you would like to be involved with this project in any capacity please contact the Parish Clerk.

H.M The Queen - 90th Birthday Celebration.
The Lord Lieutenant for Devon has contacted the Parish Council suggesting the organisation of a community event to celebrate the 90th birthday of Her Majesty the Queen in June of this year.  The Parish Council would like to support a village event but unfortunately due to the shortage of the number of Parish Councillors, work and other commitments of the individual councillors, they are unable to organise such an undertaking.
The Parish Jubilee Field would be available, as would some modest finance to assist.  Is there any organisation or individual who has already embarked on organising such an event or would like to organise one? If you are interested or wish to know more, please contact the Parish Clerk.   

Planters/Flower Beds.
   John Holmes is prepared to carry on planting up the beds but he will be grateful for some help.  We have had some volunteers come forward, which will take care of the bed at Townlands and the two beds at the Old Village/Orchard Way and Old Village/Silver Street junctions. We still need to know what to do about the ones in Dean Hill Road, Opposite Willand Service Station, Meadow Park/Gables Road, and opposite One Stop.

Willand Health & Community Centre.  The Parish Council are very close to considering signing a 99 year lease and transferring some identified funding to the Trustees of the Charity for the future of this site for community benefit.  

Housing Needs Survey.  With this magazine will be an envelope containing information and survey forms, which you are asked to complete if appropriate.  This is to identify the future affordable/social housing needs for those local people, either in the village or very closely connected to it.  Failure to identify a creditable number could lead to us having more housing ‘forced’ upon us, with little or no control over occupancy.  The potential is for more of the exception site, on the B3181 next to the 7 houses already being built, to be developed.  There could be another 30+ houses put there and under Government changes in policy, a proportion of these houses could be for sale on the open market. More people in the village and still no improvement to infrastructure already identified as in need of improvement – particularly potentially at the school.                    Barry Warren – Chairman, W.P.C.

CONTINUITY

Barry has spoken about various volunteers offers of help with future Willand Magazines and there may well be others who come forward between now and the Annual Parish Meeting on March 4th.  Specific responsibilities have therefore not been agreed and probably won’t be until after that date.  In the meantime, however, I have volunteered myself as the continuing recipient of any emailed or postal articles for input to the Mag, up to and including the cut-off date for the May issue, which will be Friday 15th April.  Pauline & I are also willing to look after the advertising requests, amendments and invoicing, as well as the book-keeping and paying-in of the related money.          ED. 
You need mental and financial resources to enjoy retirement.
WILLAND HEALTH & COMMUNITY CENTRE - UPDATE
I was listening to Woman's Hour last week and they were discussing "Nana's Café," a place where the older generation join together to share recipes, skills, books, holidays, anything and everything. They cook and serve at the cafe but also interact with the customers.  Everyone is encouraged to talk to each other, rather than sit alone.  I envisaged this happening at the WHCC when it is built. and it led me to thinking about encouraging men to have their own day - not excluding women but taking the reins, perhaps call it "Menday Monday."  They can take their turn to cook/ serve, but perhaps their conversations might be slightly different, they might like to set up a repair cafe like in Tiverton or discuss sports, gardening, building projects, play chess, etc. The possibilities are endless, networking local businesses/activities, talking and sharing. 
 
The health benefits cannot be proven by statistics but I think we all know that we feel happier after going outside, meeting people, talking and helping others is the biggest ‘feel good’ of all.   Please help to raise money and awareness to make the WHCC happen, sooner rather than later. Let me know if you want to get involved.
There is a great little video talking about “bridging the gap” The younger generation join the older generation to teach them about using facebook and the internet.  If you are reading this and don’t / can’t use a computer, you are not alone, but do find someone to show you this clip, it really is inspiring:-
https://www.facebook.com/Upworthy/videos/1155440007830189/ 
Thank you to those people who have and are supporting the project already, please keep in touch via:-  the facebook page, Gables in Willand – Health and Community Centre., www.willandmatters.org.uk or contact me, Sally, on 01884 829249 after 6pm and before 9pm.  You can also text me on 07990 068537 to arrange a convenient time to talk.  There is a small group of people working very hard to try to make this happen so if you would like to offer help, please contact me and I can put you in touch.  Any advice on major funding sources would be appreciated.                                                 
We are in the final stages of discussion on the lease between the Charity and the Parish Council.   This is intended to be for a period of 99 years and the annual rent will be one peppercorn.  This will give the charity the freedom to develop the site.  Hopefully the lease will be signed during the next month.

On the building front, the quotations for refurbishing the existing buildings are extremely high.  The range of quotations is from £450,000 to £700,000 excluding VAT which has to be added at 20%. This is because the building sector is buoyant just now and developers are choosing new build projects which do not carry the same risks as refurbishment projects.  All the advice we are given is that these prices are far too high.  It is now felt that demolishing the buildings and starting with a blank canvas will allow us to build a centre at a significantly reduced cost, with the added benefit that new build community centres are VAT exempt.  We are pursuing this option with urgency.

Please continue to support us as we go through this phase.  We are now identifying grant making charities in the community sector so that as soon as we have a reasonable plan, we can apply for grants for the development.

                                                                         Sally Taylor & Ray Ursell

Logical leapfrog is good for the brain.
WILLAND UNITED CHARITIES
Do you run a club or organisation for the people of Willand that would benefit from some financial assistance?   Do you know an individual or family living in Willand who is in particular need at the moment?

Applications for grants from the Willand United Charities (WUC) are now open. We can make small grants to organisations or individuals in Willand that need support (for bids to individuals the situation needs to be especially pressing).   In the past we have supported local sports clubs, Scouting Groups, Seniors Lunch Club, given money towards a family needing a new oven…. to name just a few.

If you would like to apply for a grant from the WUC please apply in writing (letter or e mail) to the Chair by 4th April.  Applications need to make clear the need, benefit and show that it is principally or solely for the benefit of people living in Willand and should be sent to: simon@thetalbots.org.uk or The Rectory, Rectory Close, Willand. EX15 2RH.                Rev Simon Talbot 
Thin ice doesn’t always advertise itself.
HOSPISCARE WILL FORTNIGHT   -   9th- 20th May

A great opportunity to make or update your Will and support your local hospice.  Hospiscare is your local hospice charity caring for the people and their families in our community who are affected by terminal illness. We are only one quarter NHS funded so rely on the generosity of local people making 
gifts to us in their Wills to continue helping local people make the most of life. 
Having a professionally written Will is the best way to ensure that you can protect those you love and remember the causes you care about. Local Devon solicitors are generously supporting Hospiscare’s Will Fortnight and will waive their charges to write or update your Will,  so you can donate it (their fee) to Hospiscare instead.

To find out more about how the scheme works and which solicitors near to you are participating this year, please contact Elizabeth on 01392 688020 or e.bevan@hospiscare.co.uk  or go to www.hospiscare.co.uk .  It’s easy to sort out –  simply choose a participating solicitor, from the 25th April,  and make an appointment.                                                                     Elizabeth Bevan
Those who are busy, long to be idle - and vice-versa.
WILLAND GARDEN CLUB

Our AGM was in December and our Chairman, Mike Foster, stepped down. Mike has been Chairman for many years and we would like to thank him for his commitment. Another Chairman has not yet been found, but the rest of the committee is unchanged.
Our first meeting of the year is on Wednesday, 9th March, when we will be hearing about “The Spirit of the Japanese Garden”. On April 13th, Spence Kingdon will be talking on “Open All Hours”, which we hope will be as hilarious as his previous talks to the Club. Our first coffee morning will be on Saturday, 16th April, a change from the original date of 9th. New members and visitors are always welcome. Our subscription is only £3.50 a year, so is excellent value.
As the Hall is hoping to have the roof replaced in August, we will be unable to have the Flower Show in Willand this year. We have decided to combine with Sampford Peverell Garden Club in future, hosting the show alternatively in Willand and Sampford Peverell.  

For more details about the Garden Club, please do not hesitate to contact me on 01884 33828 or email me on cbarwa@mail.com.                Carol Allan  
LETTER TO THE ED

Dear Brian - after your meeting with my husband a few days ago, we would really appreciate it if you could give our allotments a mention in the Willand Parish Magazine. I hope the following text will be ok to place in the magazine?

Allotments are now available in Sampford Peverell, situated below Boehill Bridge on the Canal.   Grow all you need for a year at £1 per week. Enjoy the fresh air, exercise, good company and great tasting fruit and vegetables. Ideal to get the whole family involved.  For further information, please contact John Hill Tel: 01884 820817, or email me at linda.hill30@mypostoffice.co.uk  Thank you for your help. Regards,    

          Linda Hill, Secretary of Sampford Peverell Allotment Society
WILLAND VILLAGE HALL - LIVE MUSIC FUNDRAISER
Willand Village Hall is hosting the Blackheart duo in concert on Friday 20th May. Multi-instrumentalists Chrissy Mostyn and Rick Pilkington ("Utterly magical" says BBC's John Gilmore) will entertain from 7.30pm. More information is available at www.blackheartmusic.co.uk    Tickets are available from 1st March at the Willand Post Office and Willand Pharmacy, priced at £10 (£6 for seniors).  With bar, refreshments and cold snacks available, we look forward to seeing you.  Put the date in your diary!  Margaret Dennis
WILLAND PARISH COUNCIL

The Council is requesting a precept for 2016-2017, of £46,597. The precept in 2015-2016 was £41700, so there is an increase of £4,897, which is a 13% increase and will increase the council tax on a band D house by approximately £4.48 per year or 37p per month. Our current charge for a band D house is £35.06. This compares with Uffculme at £66.07 and Hemyock at £76.65.
The Parish Council’s policy is to increase the precept to slowly build up reserves for future projects, such as the cemetery extension. The government

grant that has been available to reduce the precept has been reduced this year by a further £300.
The cost of maintaining the Churchyard has been removed from this precept,
as this responsibility does not lie with the Parish Council. The Cemetery costs

in the information below include the cost allocated for the maintenance of the

Churchyard for the year 2015/16. This will explain the reduction in the anticipated expenditure for 2016/17.
The Parish Council has now taken on the responsibility for 3 play areas plus

the whole of the Jubilee Field and will be providing ground maintenance and

upkeep of equipment.
Due to changes in planning legislation, it is thought to be unlikely that Willand

has any settlement area that will generate income from charges made to developers for use on open space in the future. With continued austerity cuts

by the Councils, there is a strong possibility that DCC/MDDC could make further decisions which will have an adverse impact on our village. We have

built in small contingencies in an attempt to reduce the impact of any serious

problems which may arise.  Kate Taylor,  Clerk to Willand Parish Council
WILLAND PRECEPT   2016 - 2017

	2016/17
	2015/16
	
	2016/17
	2015/16
	
	2016/17
	2015/16

	Running Budget
	
	
	
	Capital Budget
	
	Income budget
	
	

	Allotments

	Hedge/ground maintenance
	
	600.00
	500.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Rent
	
	300.00
	300.00
	
	
	
	Allotment rent
	1150.00
	917.00

	Subscriptons
	
	171.00
	165.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Water
	
	200.00
	200.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	
	1271.00
	1165.00
	Total
	0.00
	0.00
	
	
	

	Cemetery

	Grass Cutting
	
	1400.00
	3000.00
	Cemetery Extension
	500.00
	500.00
	Burial Fees
	5000.00
	5000.00

	Hedge trimming
	
	540.00
	1000.00
	Contingency
	5500.00
	5000.00
	
	
	

	Miscellaneous
	
	280.00
	700.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Water
	
	60.00
	60.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Waste bin emptying
	
	150.00
	300.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	
	2430.00
	5060.00
	Total
	6000.00
	5500.00
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Play Areas
	
	
	
	
	

	Grass Cutting
	Jubilee Field
	2275.00
	2500.00
	Equipment (Play areas)
	2000.00
	1000.00
	
	
	

	Grass Cutting
	Mallow Court
	80.00
	
	Develop Parish Field
	2500.00
	2500.00
	
	
	

	Grass Cutting
	Worcester Crescent
	215.00
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Hedge trimming
	Jubilee Field
	1000.00
	1000.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	General ground maintence
	Play areas
	700.00
	1000.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Equipment repair
	Play areas
	1000.00
	1000.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Inspection
	Play areas
	800.00
	1000.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	
	6070.00
	6500.00
	Total
	4500.00
	3500.00
	
	
	

	
	
	General  Village Enhancements
	
	
	
	
	

	Grass Cutting
	
	2000.00
	1000.00
	Litter Bins (capital)
	200.00
	200.00
	
	
	

	Hedge trimming
	
	380.00
	
	Dog Bins
	150.00
	150.00
	
	
	


	Weed spraying
	
	1500.00
	1500.00
	New Bench
	500.00
	500.00
	
	
	

	Christmas lights  & timers
	
	3900.00
	3800.00
	parish notice board
	200.00
	200.00
	
	
	

	Bus shelter benches clock etc
	
	900.00
	1300.00
	Community Event
	1000.00
	1000.00
	
	
	

	Planters
	
	800.00
	800.00
	Community facilities
	5000.00
	5000.00
	
	
	

	CCTV
	
	210.00
	
	Tree planting
	300.00
	300.00
	
	
	

	Electricity for lights
	
	80.00
	70.00
	CCTV replacements
	300.00
	500.00
	
	
	

	Parish Magazine
	
	5800.00
	5800.00
	Grants & Donations
	100.00
	100.00
	Magazine Adverts
	4700.00
	4700.00

	Total
	
	15570.00
	14270.00
	Total
	7750.00
	7950.00
	
	
	

	Administration

	Clerk and Litter Pickers Expenses
	
	321.00
	172.00
	IT & Computer equipment
	300.00
	200
	Bank interest
	25.00
	25.00

	Telephone
	
	180.00
	180.00
	
	
	
	VAT
	3000.00
	5600.00

	Audit Fees
	
	500.00
	500.00
	
	
	
	S106
	
	2893.00

	Subscriptions SLCC
	
	130.00
	100.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Meeting Rooms
	
	400.00
	400.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Salaries/wages/NI
	
	13000.00
	13000.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Cllr / Staff training
	
	500.00
	500.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Election Costs
	
	250.00
	250.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Insurance
	
	1000.00
	1000.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Stationery
	
	500.00
	500.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Refreshments
	
	100.00
	100.00
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	
	16881.00
	16702.00
	Total
	300.00
	200.00
	Total
	13875
	19135

	Totals
	2016/17
	2015/16
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Running budget
	42222.00
	43697.00
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Capital budget
	18550.00
	17150.00
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Income
	13875.00
	19135.00
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Precept
	46897.00
	41712.00
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


VILLAGE HALL  AND OTHER  LOCATION’S EVENTS
Pilates


                        Mondays                                 10.30 am

Purelesque Knitting Group                    Monday                                      2.00pm 

Willand Art Group                                Monday,   Methodist Chapel      2.00pm

Cull. & Dist. Flower Club                1st Monday                                      2.00 pm    

Tai Chi


  
           Monday                                     3.45 pm

Beavers



           Monday                                     5.30 pm 

Cub Scouts


           Monday                                     7.00 pm 

Weightlifting Club                                 Monday                                      7.00pm

Kettle Bell Pump                                    Monday                                    7.00 pm       

Running Club                                         Monday – meet at W.V.H. -     7.30pm
Upholstery Class                                    Tuesday                                   10.00 am

Flower Arranging                                   Tuesday                                    1.15 pm
Pilates                                                     Tuesday                                    6.00 pm                
Willand Vill. Hall Bingo                  2nd Tuesday                                     7.30 pm  

Tiny Tots


           Wednesday                                9.30 am

Flower Arranging   

           Wednesday                                1.15 pm        

Indoor Bowls Club                                Wednesday                                7.00 pm  

Garden Club                                     2nd Wednesday                               7.30 pm 

Running Club                                         Wednesday  -  meet at W.V.H. 7 .30pm

Pilates                                                     Thursday                                9.30am                    

CAMEO                                             1st Thursday                                  6.30 pm   

Karate


  
            Thursday                                  5.30 pm 

Kettlebell (Advanced)

            Thursday                                  6.45 pm

Folk Dance Club                      2nd & 4th  Thursday                                  7.30 pm 

Parish Council Meetings  1st, 2nd & 4th Thursday                               7.00 pm 

WiTS



             Friday                                      7.30 pm 

Methodist Coffee Morning                  1st Friday      At the Chapel        10.30am                

Methodists ‘Soup & Something’         3rd Friday     At the Chapel      12.00noon  Cowgirl Twisters                                 3rd Saturday                                 7.30 pm 

Folk Dance


        2nd Saturday                                 7.00 pm  

Rugby Tots                                                Sunday                                    9.00am

Martial Arts


              Sunday                                   6.30 pm
LETTER RE BLOOD DONORS

Dear Brian.  Some dates for the Magazine.  I’ve got 4 days for Blood Donors at Willand Village Hall this year, they are Tuesday 22nd March,    Tuesday 5th April,   Tuesday 19th July  and  Tuesday 6th September, between 1.15 to 3.15pm  and  5.00 to 7.15pm.       And our Open Day for the Museum will be on Saturday, 18th June at Longacre, Halberton Road, between 2.00 and 4.00pm. Everyone Welcome.             Many Thanks,                     ‘Frosty’
Fashions may come and go but flair lasts for ever.
ADDITIONAL EVENTS

March        4th             Annual Parish Meeting         W.V.H.                   6.00pm

Saturday     5th              Tiny Tots Pamper Evening  W.V.H.                   7.30pm

Tuesday      8th              Village Hall Bingo               W.V.H.                   7.30pm

Saturday     12th            Bramblehaies Coffee Morn. W.V.H.                 10.00am

Saturday     19th            College Surgery Coffee Morn     W.V.H.          10.00am

Tuesday      22nd           Blood Donor Sessions           W.V.H.                12.00pm

Saturday     26th            Hemyock Scouts Easter Bingo   W.V.H.             7.30pm

Thursday    31st             Blood Donor Sessions          W.V.H.                12.00pm
April           4th           Evergreens Coffee Morn    W.V.H.              10.00am

FRIDAY   15TH         CUT-OFF FOR INPUT TO THE MAY MAGAZINE.
Saturday     16th         Garden Club Coffee Morn  W.V.H.              10.00am

Saturday     23rd         CVMC & Scouts Coffee Morn   W.V.H.       10.00am

Success is walking from failure to failure with no loss of enthusiasm.

ST MARY’S CHURCH WILLAND
Easter is the most important time in the Christian calendar as we remember and celebrate the Lord Jesus’ death and resurrection. You are warmly invited to join us for any of our services or events as we mark this important time of year…

6th March 10.15am    -   Mothering Sunday

18th March 3.30pm- 6pm Easter Messy Church Join us for craft, games, bible time and a free meal! For primary school age families (NB children need to be accompanied by an adult)

24th March 6.30pm Maundy Thursday Holy Communion Service and Supper in Church Hall
Good Friday 12pm-3pm THREE HOURS AT THE CROSS

A service of Music, Hymns, Readings, Prayers and Meditation. The service is in six half-hour parts, and people are welcome to either come in or leave at any half-hour point during the three hours (or of course stay for the whole time).  
Easter Sunday 27th March 10.15am (NB clocks change!) Easter celebration for all ages – with egg-hunt after the service! For more information or for any pastoral needs, please email: simon@thetalbots.org.uk  
                                                    Rev Simon Talbot (Rector) Tel: 562570  
Consultation is telling the other side what to do.
HOUSING NEEDS SURVEY

You’ll have received a Housing Needs Survey envelope with this issue of the Mag.  Completed details should be returned no later than March 30th 2016. Ed.

CAMEO

2016 got off to a cracking start with four new members, each of whom won a raffle prize.   We've been very busy again, enjoying a Christmas dinner at the Red Lion at Broadclyst, going to the panto in Plymouth, lunch at Petrocs, Singles New Year lunch at the Halfway House, not to mention the Walking Group who have managed to be out and about in spite of all the rain. 
Our Speaker in January was Rose Edmunston Low, who owns and runs a ceramics studio just outside Tiverton. Rose turned uninteresting looking lumps of grey clay into pots and vases before our eyes, all worked by hand. Then it was on to the potter’s wheel, we were invited to have a go but none of us were brave enough to try. We thoroughly enjoyed her visit.   The February meeting was tinged with sadness when we heard of the death of former member Kath Thomas. Kath has been a very enthusiastic W.I. member and latterly Cameo member for over thirty years. Always the first to volunteer to help, she was a very gifted craftswoman and cook. 
We were delighted to receive a photograph of the children from the organisation R.E.A.C.H., which was our charity for the year and we hope our £500 will go towards helping these disabled children.  Our charity for this year is the Willand Health and Community centre and our first fundraising effort will be in May and we hope the Village will support us in raising money for what will be a real assett for young and old alike. More details will follow. 
Our February speaker was Martin Overy, no stranger to Willand and our Village Hall, as he spent all his childhood here. Martin is a member of the British Ornithology Society and he travels all over the world studying birds. His latest trip was to Ethiopia and shortly he will be off to Costa Rica.  However, his talk to us was about British garden birds and he had some beautiful slides. We learnt how to encourage birds into our gardens and the best way to feed and look after them. We heard about their migration pattern and the fluctuation in population over the various terrains. Hedgehogs, however, should not be fed on bread and milk but cat food, including cat biscuits. We need to encourage them into our gardens as they are not as prolific as they used to be. We need to grow a variety of flowers all through the seasons for butterflies to survive. It was all very interesting and thought provoking.  We finished with another of Sonia's mind boggling quizzes.  
The Walking Group have been around the Bampton area ending up at Toucans tea room. Weather permitting they are hoping to walk around the Uffculme lanes on 20th February.  The Speaker at our March meeting will be Sue Smith on Glass Mosaics.  Why don't you come along, you are assured of a warm welcome. On 17th March we are off to Blackdown Nurseries for a look round and lunch, and there will be a Skittles evening at Ash Thomas Village Hall on 14th April.                                                                        Betty Penberthy 
Thrift is how rich people stay rich.

CULM VALLEY METHODIST CHURCH
For many years we have held a Coffee Morning on the first Thursday of every month.   From March 4th, this will change and be held on the first Friday of the month. 10.30am to 11.30am.

On the 3rd Friday, we have our Soup and Something lunch. No cost, but you are able to make a donation to charity if you wish. There is always a choice of soup and maybe sandwiches and dessert.

During Lent, our services will focus on a different symbol of Jesus' passion each week.   On Easter Sunday, we decorate a cross with flowers as a sign of new life.   Look out for the cross, covered in flowers, outside the church from Easter Sunday.                                                                    Rev Paul Booth
He who ducks an opportunity is undeserving of a second.
BLACKDOWN HILLS NATURAL FUTURES

Explore, discover and help protect the wildlife on your doorstep. Natural Futures is about discovering more about the wildlife of the Blackdown Hills by supporting local people to set up community wildlife projects and gain new skills in ecological surveys and nature conservation.
There are numerous and varied events on offer for everyone, from family pond dipping, beginners botany, bumblebees, butterfly and bird identification to reptile surveys and bird and bat box making (including free boxes to take home) plus much more.  For instance, in March, there is Skills of the Hills Hedge event, An Introduction to Birds of the Blackdown Hills, Reptiles and Adder Survey Training, and Bats and Bat Box Making.

For dates, times and more information, go to their website www.blackdownhillsnaturalfutures.org  or they are on Facebook and Twitter. 

Don’t fill your life with people – leave space for being alone.
ANOTHER LETTER
Hearing that you were winding down as editor, evoked my own memories of Willand. My earliest visits were around 1930, as auxiliary errand boy (unpaid) at William’s Butchers Shop here in Uffculme, which my father managed.  I was despatched on a trade bike (one with baskets)  to fetch ice blocks from Lloyd Maunders and boxes of butter from the Duchess of Devonshire Dairy.
Later, when at school in Tiverton, I became familiar with the railway station, swopping the Hemyock Express for the Tivvy Bumper, on which I learned to play cards.   During the war, when on leave from the R.A.F., I also became familiar with the delights of the Halfway House, which provided a lively atmosphere and attracted a mixed clientele from quite a wide area.

This reminds me that there were three attractive young ladies from Willand who crossed my path before the ‘special one’ decided to join me on it – for 60 plus years. I am seriously thinking of offering a prize to anyone who can name the other three ladies in question…..
You and I first met when you helped the Uffculme Appraisal Group sort out the mass of information they had collected. Your expertise was crucial and I remain,  Yours gratefully,                                                            Jack Gollop. 

Ask too many questions and you will feel the draught of doors closing.

NEWS FROM THE FRIENDS OF COLDHARBOUR MILL

The WORKING WOOL MUSEUM and MILL SHOP is now closed to the general public until Good Friday, 2016 (see below). It is still open to pre-booked group and school visits.  For all information about the Mill and its history, admission prices, volunteering opportunities, shop and products, or to book guided tours for school or adult groups, contact the Mill e-mail: info@coldharbourmill.org.uk or the website: www.coldharbourmill.org.uk. or the Office by phone on 01884 840960 (Mon-Fri 9.30am-1pm).
Work is almost finished on the alterations to the old workshop to make it into the new visitor entrance and shop.  Many of the exhibits will be moving, as we bring level 1 into use as an exhibition area.  In order to achieve this, The Mill is closed to the general public until 25th March 2016 (Good Friday).  The Mill will still be open for pre-booked group and school visits and if anyone is able to volunteer to help with the moving work, please do contact us.  We will be VERY grateful!

FORTHCOMING EVENTS:

WEDNESDAY 16TH MARCH – ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING – Our Newsletter will be distributed in mid February giving all details.

EASTER WEEKEND – Grand Re-opening of the Mill watch out for details in addition to those given above.  SATURDAY MARCH 26TH – EASTER COFFEE MORNING – Join us in the old Mill Shop, 10 – 12 with all the usual, cake stall, produce stall and bric-a-brac plus of course, tea and coffee.  Enter via the car park and cross the bridge.

SUNDAY 27th MARCH 2016 – EASTER STEAM-DAY – 10.30am-4pm with 100-year-old engines in steam from 11am! Displays of Model Railways & Dolls Houses, early textile machinery, the Puttee Story, the Millennium Tapestry.  Historic bus trips with the West Country Historic Omnibus and Transport Trust (WHOTT), Steam Tours, Children’s activities, pop-up café and a musical interlude. Visit the Mill Gift Shop for yarns, fabrics, rugs & throws, all produced at the Mill and locally produced crafts goods.  Sale on at Shop on all Mill goods!!! Refreshments & Free Car Park.   A great day out for the whole family! See: www.coldharbourmill.org.uk for more info and admission prices.

VOLUNTEERS NEEDED – please help to make a difference at this unique heritage site!  Volunteers are always needed for a range of activities including, repairs, painting, gardening, sweeping, helping with school visits, working in the Mill Office and as part of the Steam Group.  For more information, phone or e-mail the Mill Office 01884 840960, or info@coldharbourmill.org.uk

The virtue of e-mail is that eye contact is avoided.
THE UFFCULME SHOW - COUNTRY FAIR
The 2016 Uffculme Show, with Classic Cars & Kennel Club Dogs Show  - to be held on Bank Holiday Monday, 2nd May 2016 - is a fully established popular  Springtime community event.   The Exe Valley Rotary Club has been responsible for organising and presenting the event since 2005;  previously a small number of Rotarian volunteers sat on the Show Committee which at that time was made up of enthusiasts from the local agricultural community.
The Show now provides a truly affordable Great Family Day Out in beautiful relaxing rural Devon surroundings, with a large Classic Car & Vintage Tractors display, Kennel Club Dogs Shows in 4 rings, Full Fun Fair with various rides and activities, numerous Trade & Craft stalls, varied and entertaining Main Ring events - (such as the spectacular Lusitano Dressage Horses, the Devon Flying Birds of Prey display,  TanoTaiko-Japanese Drummers, Rainbow Gecko,  the Kabash Tribal Dancers,  Parade of Hounds  and  Parade of Classic Cars)  throughout the day, plus Live Music from various groups such as Ukelele Crazy, Men Behaving Tradly, Choral Collective and Heatwave Samba from Uffculme School, .  Other attractions include Sicro Magic, Hot & Cold food stalls, Ice Cream vendors, Tea Tent, plus a Welly Wanging Contest ( i.e. throwing Wellington boots over a measured distance), Skittles Alley and the popular Army Cadets Climbing Wall, plus a Military Themed Mobile Quasar arena.. 

FREE PARKING for visitors cars and - for this year as a special treat - each child under 16yrs old when accompanied by a full fee-paying adult, (one child per each adult) KIDS GO FREE! Pedestrian Gate Entry prices: Adult £5.00  Child £3.00. 

This is our major charity fund raising event of the Rotary year, and enables our Club to support both local and international charitable projects and good causes.  For more details see our Show website at www.uffculmeshow.co.uk  

Walk towards trouble if you don’t want to be shot in the back.
WILLAND VILLAGE HALL
Thank you to those of you who have responded to our request for letters of support for our grant application. We would still like some more of them, so please put pen to paper or fingers to computer keyboard and help us obtain the funding to make the hall more comfortable for you and environmentally friendly.

In order to maintain our building, we will need to increase our charges slightly on 1st April. A table of proposed charges is shown below. This has to be ratified by the trustees at the end of March.

	Class
	Hall
	Club
	Committee
	Annexe

	A. Willand residents and Willand non-profit clubs
	£8.50


	£4.50
	£4.00
	£5.00

	B. All other categories except commercial
	£14.00


	£7.00
	£6.60
	£8.00

	C. Commercial
	£28.00


	£14.00
	£13.20
	£16.00

	Licensed Bar
	£16.00
	
	
	


We are putting together our major grant application at the moment to Viridor. They need to have 10% matched funding from a third party (or parties), so any help raising this £5200 would be much appreciated. We are having a fundraising event on Saturday, 20th May, with Blackheart playing. It was an excellent evening of music last time they came, but there were very few people there, so it did not make very much money for the Hall. Look out for posters and publicity and I do hope we can look forward to your support for our major refurbishment in 2016. Please.
We have had some problems with people leaving a number of bags of rubbish at the hall. The refuse collectors will not take loose bags, so they can hang around for some weeks. We have ordered a larger bin, but would be grateful if you could take your own rubbish home and recycle as much as you can.

We are still collecting paper for recycling in the shed at the far end of the car park. We cannot take cardboard, except for boxes containing paper, so please do not bring loose cardboard, but leave it out for your MDDC recycling  collection. The shed will normally be open from around 10 until 4 from Monday to Saturday. Please help us by putting papers in boxes, or tying them in bundles, if possible..

For Village Hall bookings, please contact Frances Wilcox - 07748 557107; email franceswilcox@hotmail.com or write to 35 Fir Close.  Our treasurer is Carol Allan –  01884 33828; email cbarwa@mail.com or write to 4 Orchard Way, Willand or visit our website www.willandmatters.org.uk/organisations for our diary and community page.                                          Carol Allan 
I used to dread getting older because I thought I would not be able to do the all the things I wanted to do but now that I am older, I find that I no longer want to do them.
PARISH COUNCILLORS.

As the Vicar may say in one of his sermons concerning the sowing of seeds - ‘And some fell upon stony ground’ – I feel that all my seed has fallen on thick concrete!  Willand should have eleven parish councillors – we have six and at the end of March 2016 that will be reduced to five.  Of those five three of us are in our 70’s and one of those actually lives outside of the village but is very committed to us.  The other two are working people who work outside of the village and the County.  You will see that already we have to limit what we can take on and the village, the fourth largest area of population in Mid Devon District, should deserve better than that.  If we are reduced in number even more we will be unable to form a quorum and make decisions.  That will mean we will be run by MDDC without any say in what monies you are charged or what services you will get.  Not recommended even if you have little or no interest in what happens where you live.  We need some younger people to join us to make sure we have a wide range of opinions.  Can you manage two hours of a Thursday evening twice a month to attend meetings?  If we have a full complement of Councillors that commitment could be reduced.  Please think about it and if you need to know more speak to the Clerk or me.

                                                            Barry Warren, Chairman, W.P.C.
Responses should be typed immediately, then saved overnight.
STONESHILL FARM

You will have read in the Parish Council Chairman’s article of the Planning Inspector’s decision to approve the installation of solar panels on the site opposite Westcountry Car Sales. You may be interested to read a couple of paragraphs from the Inspector’s report, below, which are within the section that is headed ‘Benefits’:

“13. The proposed development would include substantial new hedgerow and tree planting, as well as ‘gapping-up’ of some existing boundary hedgerows. This and the proposed wildflower strips, bird and bat boxes, ‘hedgehog homes’, log piles for invertebrates, insect houses and Stag Beetle buckets would result in a net gain to biodiversity and would create a valuable resource for wildlife.   These considerable ecological benefits would continue beyond the life-time of the development. Soil conservation / fertility would also be likely to increase whilst the field was not in arable use.

14. The submitted landscape layout plan shows a permissive footpath around the perimeter of the site. This would enhance countryside access. An interactive information board would also be provided. Furthermore, access would be provided to the Local Education Authority for guided tours. This would provide an opportunity for students to learn about solar energy and habitat management”.

No, I hadn’t read that in the Planning Application paperwork, either.  Ed.

The planets would disappear under concrete 

if developers could reach them
THE THIN END OF THE WEDGE.

I thought you might like to read a copy of a recent letter, sent by Bradninch Town Council, to the Head of Finance at Mid Devon District Council. I do not have a copy of any response but hopefully, someone will read this and send one for inclusion in the next issue.
Dear Mr Jarrett  Town/Parish Precept 2016/17
Following receipt of your letter ref: PP16-17LJW regarding the 15% cut in Central Government funding grant for 2016/17, Bradninch Town Council would like to re-iterate their concerns that Mid Devon District Council appear to be maintaining their Council Tax at 0% and cutting services, whilst encouraging Towns and Parishes to increase their Precepts to cover the shortfall. This does not seem right or fair and we request that MDDC respond with their reasons for this decision.  We look forward to hearing from you in this regard.

Yours sincerely, A M Moore, Annette Moore, CLERK

PARISH MEETING, FRIDAY 4TH MARCH 2016

This year, the evening will try to be very ‘resident friendly’ and different, inviting the village organisations, and some, including the Art Group, History Group and Willand Magazine are putting something together to create displays and other material in the hope of attracting local residents and those who have just moved here.  The idea is this:
· Held on a Friday night and so no school the following day;

· The main Village Hall will be open from 1800 hours so Mums and Dads can bring the children – after all they are the future of the village;

· Young adults and youth would be particularly welcome;

· Local Clubs/organisations can have a table around the edge of the room on which they can show some publicity material or wares or just sit and natter with anyone wanting to know more about them;

· The centre of the room will have small tables and chairs at which groups of friends or families can sit AND

· There will be coffee, tea and soft drinks with biscuits and possibly cake – ALL FREE – available before and after the formal business;

Our Councillors, as you will have already read, will attend and the formal meeting will start at about 19.30 but it need not be too formal and if you need to leave at any time no one will be offended.  If you have any questions or wish to discuss any matter, please feel free to contact Kate Taylor, Parish Clerk or Barry Warren, Chair of Parish Council. Please do try to come along – you will not be disappointed. 

WILLAND HISTORY GROUP
First of all, on his final edition of Willand Parish Magazine, the History Group would like to thank and congratulate the editor for over 20 years of sterling service.  There are very few parish magazines that are so interesting, well produced or eagerly awaited as Willand Parish Magazine and that is thanks largely to the enthusiasm and hard work of the editor and his team.  Whereas Willand is sometimes criticised as an ‘overbuilt’ village that lacks any character, the parish magazine has always been there to decisively refute that, revealing how much really goes on in the parish and demonstrating the true community spirit that exists in Willand.  We understand that a capable team is being lined up to continue the good work, but for the time being, thanks Brian!  

Indeed, the Willand History Group had its genesis when it was announced in the November 2000 issue of the Magazine that the editor had received a letter from Devon County Council about Willand sites on the County Sites and Monuments Register (listing those sites and buildings of particular historic significance).  In a bid to encourage interest he wrote, “If there’s anyone in the village who would like to get involved in trying to find out more, two of us are already prepared to take up the challenge – but we need some help. Give the Editor a ring.”  From the enthusiastic response, meetings were organised and Willand History Group was founded, with the aims of (1) studying the history of our parish and its surrounding area, (2) collecting and preserving archive material, and (3) disseminating information through meetings, publications and other activities.  We plan to have a table and display at the Annual Parish Meeting at Willand Village Hall on the evening of Friday, 4 March 2016, so if you would like to find out more, please do come along!!
We have heard rumours about plans for a ‘helipad’ on the recreation ground. 
There are precedents for helicopters landing in the parish, like during a harsh winter in the late 1970s (can anyone remember which year?) the village was cut off by an especially heavy snow fall, and emergency access to the outside world was only established via a helicopter landing on the Willand Rovers football pitch.  Does anyone have any memories or photos of this time or can anyone remember other occasions when helicopters have visited the parish? 

It is often quite instructive to read  job adverts of old newspapers to gain a flavour of the age.  Here are a couple that have recently come to light from Willand in the early 1900s: 

“PIG SLAUGHTERMEN WANTED: one thoroughly experienced at opening and splitting down.  Others good at shaving.  Constant work and high wages to suitable men.  Strong BOY also wanted. – Lloyd Maunder, Tiverton Junction.”  (Tiverton Gazette, 16 September 1913)

 “WANTED, at once, RESPECTABLE MIDDLE-AGE PERSON. Apply personally, Gamlin, East Burn Rew, Tiverton Junction.” (Tiverton Gazette, 14 November 1911)


Finally, please come and talk to us and comment on our display at the Parish Meeting. All our efforts in the past have been for the Willand residents, not just personal satisfaction and we’re sure you will learn something of interest.  We look forward to meeting you.
                 James Morrison, 01884 250057 (jamorrison235@gmail.com)

The young man knows the rules but the old man knows the exceptions.
AND FINALLY
Thank you to everyone who has helped me try to promote the community spirit via the Willand Magazine for the past twenty years and for the numerous messages of appreciation. I have many happy memories from my time as editor and sincerely hope whoever takes on the role will have as much fun and enjoyment from it as I have.  And my proof-reader, Pauline, can now have her Sunday afternoon back and put her dictionary and grammar book back on the high shelf.                                                                                          Brian
